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MEMORANDUM 

TO: Nevada School District Superintendents 
Nevada State Charter School Authority 

FROM: Jhone M. Ebert, Superintendent of Public Instruction 

DATE: May 3, 2024 

SUBJECT: Clarification for Kindergarten and First Grade Enrollment for the 2024-2025 School Year 

The intent of Assembly Bill 65 (AB65) passed during the 2023 legislative session is to require children to 
be five years old by August 1 of the school year that the child is entering kindergarten. It is also the intent 
of AB65 to require children to be six years old by August 1 of the school year that the child is entering 
first grade, and that the child has completed kindergarten.  

The following guidance is to assist local education agencies and State Public Charter School Authority in 
preparation for enrollment of the 2024-2025 school year.   

Who can enroll in kindergarten in Nevada for the 2024-2025 school year? 
• A child who is five years old on or before August 1, 2024.
• A child who is six years old on or before August 1, 2024, but has not completed kindergarten.

Who can enroll in first grade in Nevada for the 2024-2025 school year? 
• A child who is six years old on or before August 1, 2024, and has completed kindergarten.
• A child of any age that successfully completed kindergarten in a public school (including private

schools) during the 2023-2024 school year.
• A child of any age who becomes a resident of this State after completing kindergarten or beginning

first grade in another state in accordance with the laws of that state.

Are there any exemptions to the above enrollment criteria?  
Yes, there are exceptions if a child moved to Nevada from outside of the state because of the military 
transfer of the parent or legal guardian.   

1. A child who transfers to a school in this State from a school outside of this State because  of the
military transfer of the parent or legal guardian of the child can enroll in kindergarten if the child
was enrolled in kindergarten in another state in accordance with the laws of that state, regardless
of the child’s age.  The transfer can occur at any point in the school year.

2. A child who transfers to a school in Nevada from a school outside of this State because of the
military transfer of the parent or legal guardian of the child can enroll in first grade if that was the
grade the child would be attending had he or she remained a resident of the other state. The transfer
can occur at any point in the school year.



Page 2 of 2 

Are there any other exemptions, other than military, to the enrollment criteria? 
No, there are no additional exceptions.   

The following is a non-exhaustive list of frequently asked questions: 

1. Can a child who is not yet five years old on August 1, 2024, and completed pre-kindergarten in 
the 2023-2024 school year, enroll in kindergarten in the 2024-2025 school year?
- No, the child does not meet the minimum age requirement.

2. Can a child who completed kindergarten via online or homeschool enroll in first grade?
- No, the requirement for the completion of kindergarten is only met through public or private 

schools.
3. Can a child enrolled in kindergarten in another state that did not turn five years old on or before 

August 1, 2024, transfer mid-year into kindergarten?
- No, per AB65, the child does not meet the minimum age requirement (unless the child moved 

because of the military transfer of a parent or guardian – see above military transfer exceptions.)
4. Can a child who is not yet five years old on August 1, 2024, take an assessment which would allow 

him/her to enroll in kindergarten?
- No.

Please find attached enrollment flow charts (in both English and Spanish) for a visual representation of 
the information provided above. These charts (along with this memo) can be shared with families for 
better understanding. 

If you have additional questions, please contact Patti Oya, Director, Office of Early Learning and 
Development at poya@doe.nv.gov. 

cc:  Ann Marie Dickson, Deputy Superintendent, Student Achievement Division 
Patti Oya, Director, Office of Early Learning and Development, Student Achievement Division 
Megan Peterson, Deputy Superintendent, Student Investment Division 
Christy McGill, Deputy Superintendent, Division of Educator Effectiveness and Family Engagement  
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